Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, December 11, 2012, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Andrika Kuhle, Bill London, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Joan McDougall, Theresa Nuhn, and Deb Reynolds (former GM Team); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent:
Guests: Diana Armstrong, Kelly Moore, Chris Norden
CHECK IN
MEMBER FORUM
Diana Armstrong (grocery and customer service) read a letter to the Board of Directors:


“It already seems like a long time ago that the search for a GM came to a happy conclusion and the tension was over, but before that history gets relegated to the dust bin of forgetting, I’d like to put a cap on it from my perspective, which many staff share. 


I have been planning to come to this meeting since the day it was announced that Melinda was the new GM because I was fresh with feelings I wanted to express. Over the month, I lost that freshness, but it came back when I was reading board minutes and policies, and under Governing Policy, Policy D1 it says: 6. Be an initiator of policy, not merely a reactor to staff initiative.
That struck me because it sounded a little quick on the trigger. It says policy should come from the top down, not the bottom up; that the board should act independently of staff input; that staff’s place is not at the table. Maybe it just means that the board isn’t supposed to wait to be struck with inspiration but be proactive. In any case, the language seems to draw a line. What I want to do is 

1. thank Andrika and Colette for reacting to staff initiative. For coming down on the side of fairness and democracy, for listening to the employees who care the most, and for something important to all of us in a practical way, voting for internal opportunity to move up.

2. I want to thank whoever came up with the unanimous rule because if it weren’t for that, we would have lost. 

3. I want to thank all of you for the member forum in which our candidates got to speak in a way we don’t hear them speak at work. There was no job interview posing; we know them, they know us. It was exciting to watch and we were all so proud. That was the word I heard so often the next day. Proud. We were proud of our own. 

4. I want to say how it felt to go to work the next day. I felt relieved, lighter, validated. I hadn’t realized how much I had on the back burner bothering me. It was perfectly clear our managers were qualified. 

5. Finally, I want to say this is how it should be from now on. Our own managers should always be in the running, preference should be given to them, and the opinions of the staff should be taken into account. 

Thank you for this opportunity to read this letter.”
Member-owner Chris Norden, a former Board member, commented on Co-op governance and wages:
· Chris thanked the Board, staff, and GM Team for their hard work during the approximately two years the Co-op has been without a permanent GM and during the GM search processes. He said he is very pleased with the hiring of Melinda Schab. He also appreciated having management responsibility shared among the three members of the interim GM Team.

· He expressed his long-standing desire for the Co-op to offer wages that he thinks would retain staff and strengthen the institutional knowledge of the staff base. To minimize staff turnover, which increases pressure on the top of the staff hierarchy, he recommended that the Co-op calibrate the GM’s salary to her ability to increase the lowest wage to what Chris considers to be a living wage. The top salary would increase when that person is successful at lifting the bottom level salary, and he would like the Board to discuss a mechanism by which the GM’s compensation is tied to this goal. 
· He concluded by thanking the Board for bringing the Co-op to a point where, for the first time in several years, he and his wife feel they can fully trust, respect, and be respected by the Board.
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Capital expenditure and bonuses
Capital expenditures: Board members, Melinda, and Deb discussed the Co-op’s equipment needs and whether any of these needs could be filled and paid for before the end of 2012. The desire is to ensure that 2012 revenue is used to address critical store equipment needs before possibly committing to offering patronage dividends. The Board also wants to consider giving staff members year-end bonuses for their hard work during the last two years.
Melinda said she and Deb met with IT Specialist Joe Gilmore to talk about needed computer equipment, which would be the easiest capital purchase to make before year end. For larger operations-related equipment, Deb said it’s likely too late to order and receive invoices in time for payments to be made and processed before year end.
Does the GM/GM Team maintain a list of equipment needs, and how does management decide which items to purchase? Deb said a list is compiled for the budgeting process each year; items are ranked in three tiers from most critical to least urgent. Historically, annual member equity is about $60,000, and it is earmarked for capital improvements. Deb said this has been a reasonable amount for covering critical equipment needs that arise each year. She said capital improvements are not a line item in the budget, and they instead appear on the balance sheet.
Colette reiterated the Board’s desire to work with the GM to develop a better understanding of the store’s capital needs before exploring patronage dividends. She noted that there are considerable expenses associated with processing the dividends, including more than $3,000 for the mailing alone.
Deb also noted the need to show the National Cooperative Grocers Association (NCGA) that the store is profitable in order to be in good standing. Would NCGA recognize the profit that’s been declared for patronage dividends? Deb said NCGA would take this information into consideration.
Andrika suggested that the Board appoint a smaller group to work with Melinda on understanding the patronage dividend process, timeline, and impact and to make a recommendation to the full Board. Deb and Melinda agreed that this process would work; meanwhile, not much analysis can be done until the new year anyway.
Action: Melinda will ask NCGA to recommend what the Co-op should do given the possibility of offering patronage dividends and the need to demonstrate to NCGA a certain level of profit.
Bonuses: Melinda reported that the Co-op is financially able to offer staff bonuses and she recommended that the Board follow through with its desire to reward staff for its hard work over the last two years. The topic was added to the evening’s business agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes: Motion to accept the November minutes, seconded, passed 5-0
GM Compliance Report:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel
This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

Colette recommended that Melinda provide more detail to support the description of various store efforts as successful, etc. 

Was the space next to Maialina looked into to see whether it could work for Co-op needs? Deb said she has received information she sought about square footage, price, and the work that has been done to the building.
Action: Melinda will acquire from Deb facility information about the space next to Maialina and may consider visiting the space.
Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
Action: The Policy and Bylaw Committee (Kurt) will develop language about insurance and liability for either the B or D section of the policy manual. DONE- On agenda/in process
Action: At the end of the year, the Vice President and Deb will collaborate on developing the BOD budget. They will then bring a draft budget back to the BOD for review. DONE
Action: The Professional Development Committee will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. This could include having dinner presentations. In progress; change to GM’s responsibility
Action: Joan R. will put the draft Strategic Initiatives Committee Charter on the Jan. agenda. Will do
Action: The Membership Engagement Committee will determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. Committee hasn’t addressed yet

Action:  The Policy and Bylaw Committee will create clarifying language regarding Board responsibilities, participation, and the process by which attendance is documented and excused. DONE
Action: Joan will put patronage dividends on the January agenda for Study and Engagement. Will do

Action: The Vice President and Deb will research industry standards and suggestions regarding the frequency of formal audits and then pass that information to the Policy and Bylaw Committee for inclusion in policy. In progress

Action: Joan will redistribute the updated policy manual after editing for style. DONE
Action: The Board will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. In progress
Action: Joan will put Deb’s loan repayment timeline on the December agenda and the info in the Board packet. DONE
Action: The Professional Development Committee will help with the orientation of this year’s Board candidates/applicants. In process: Change to Kurt; to do after the New Year
Action: The Elections Committee will establish a cut-off date for when new/renewed memberships qualify someone to vote in the 2013 Board election. In process; probably Jan. 31
Action: The Professional Development Committee will find out the date of the Portland training for the new Board members. In process; date not yet set
Action: Anyone who has contact information for people who have helped with a Board election should email that information, along with suggestions about the application process, to Kurt. DONE
Action: Joan will email the 2012 Board of Directors Application Packet to Bill and Kurt. DONE
Action: In December, the GM will begin including the number/percentage of Participating Members and their total hours in the B3 policy report. In another document this month; will begin reporting within B3 in January
Action: The GM/Team will bring a year-to-date Participating Member report to the Dec. retreat. DONE
Action: Colette and Andrika will consider whether the Spring retreat would be a good time to address financial ratio goals. DONE – draft agenda has topic listed
Action: Colette will forward resignations to Joan for filing in the Board’s locked file cabinet. DONE
Action: Colette will consult Kimberly Vincent regarding the location of the second post office box key. DONE – Kimberly has to find key
CONFIRM AGENDA
Addition: Vote on staff bonuses
Addition: Bill to talk about publicity
Addition: Management salaries
BUSINESS AGENDA
Welcome to the new GM
The Board has hired Melinda Schab as the new General Manager, effective November 30, 2012. Her starting salary is $55,000. This is the first time the GM’s salary has been stated publicly.
Bill noted that he does not agree with Chris Norden’s ideas about top and bottom pay levels; Bill thinks the Co-op shines in terms of having a reasonable difference between top and bottom pay levels. He would like to write about this topic in the Co-op February newsletter.
Review of how meetings are run (report):
Kay Keskinen shared how she facilitates Board meetings. Her main goal is to make sure the process is fair and respectful and that minority voices are heard. She also keeps the discussion on topic and manages the time. She listens for signs that an issue is ready for a motion to vote.
It was also noted that when guests speak during the Member Forum, the Board generally does not respond in the moment. This way, directors can take the time to respond thoughtfully and research concerns, if needed. 
GM Financial Report:
The Board noted the financial impact of the store having to close for half of a Saturday in October due to a power failure in the neighborhood. Also, the 2012 budget did not adjust for not having a Wellness Sale in October; there was one in October 2011, which led to a spike in sales. Still, October 2012’s average daily sales were greater than the average daily sales in October 2011.
The Board reviewed the Member Loan Repayment Schedule for 2012 through 2014. Would it be advantageous to invite Co-op members to extend loans? Deb said this is something to consider, perhaps if there is a desire to make major store improvements. This would be something for Melinda to research, and she would make a recommendation to the Board since the decision involves long-term debt.

Member loan periods are not on a calendar year (anniversary dates vary). Deb budgets for the interest payments and calculates the monthly payments. Typically, savings is used to cover principle payments.
Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
Corporate banking resolutions (proposal)
The Board briefly discussed and approved four resolutions that change which staff members are the signatories on the Co-op’s bank accounts. The changes are needed due the hiring of the new GM and the dissolution of the three-person GM Team. Also, one of the resolutions gives Melinda and Joan McDougall the authority to open a savings account at Potlach No. 1 Federal Credit Union and be the signatories for the account. Having this account will keep the Co-op from hitting the savings threshold at AmericanWest Bank.
Motion to have Colette, representing the Board, sign the four corporate resolutions to make changes on the Co-op’s bank accounts, seconded, passed 5-0.
· Deb reported that the Co-op is renewing its annual beer and wine licenses with the state, city, and county. She said the licenses require her to ask the following:

· “Have any Board members had a business interest in or been on the Board of a business that has had its alcohol license suspended or revoked?” All directors answered ‘no.’

· “Has any Board member had a felony or alcohol-related misdemeanor?” All directors answered ‘no.’

Action:  Deb will look into what it would mean for a Board member or a prospective Board member to have been involved in either alcohol-related situation, and Melinda will share this information with the Board.
GM Team thanks
On behalf of the Board, Colette thanked the GM Team (Joan McDougall, Theresa Nuhn, and Deb Reynolds) for their fantastic job. The Board is very grateful, and the three will be rewarded with a bonus.

The former GM Team exited the meeting at 7:20 p.m.

Staff bonuses (proposal)
A motion was made to approve a $75 bonus for part-time staff and a $100 bonus for full-time staff (for employees who were in their roles as of Nov. 30). The bonus in an expression of the Board’s appreciation for the staff’s hard working during the GM transition.
The Board discussed whether they should disclose the value of this bonus and whether that should or would lead to disclosure of the GM Team bonuses.

The possible bonuses for the GM Team’s work are different from the generic bonuses that will be applied to all staff members. The GM Team’s bonuses are of a different nature and can be discussed in executive session, which would also make them confidential.

Action: Colette will write an email about the staff bonus for Melinda to send to staff in advance of their next paycheck.

Motion passed 5-0.
Nominate Board Secretary (proposal)
Motion to elect Tammy Parker as Board Secretary, seconded, passed 5-0.

Retreat follow-up (report)
An article will be published in the upcoming newsletter. The draft retreat notes will be on the January consent agenda for consideration.
The Board discussed the need to have facilitators sign a contract and confidentiality statement.
Board and committee budget items (report/discussion)
Deb and Andrika met and developed a draft 2013 Board Budget. Andrika identified some potential costs that haven’t usually been built into the Board’s budget, such as work with Jessica Bearman and committee expenses.
Since Board efforts are ultimately for the store, some expenses can fall into a grey area between efforts that are clearly Board-related and efforts that are clearly operations-related.

· Expenses associated with efforts to strengthen the connection between Board members and staff members might fall within the Board’s budget.
· Some committee work is more focused on operations, so those expenses could fall within the operations budget.
· Time store staff spend on Board events, such as the annual meeting, currently comes from the store’s budget.
· A few Participating Members work with the Board; so, unlike all other PMs, their discounts could be in the Board’s budget.

Other comments:

· Currently, no money is budgeted for Board committee work.

· The Farmer Mixer, an event created by the Board’s Green Commerce committee, is no longer handled by this committee and will move to the general operations budget.
· Income from lithograph sales is supposed to go to the fund for Green Commerce, but the fact that these items are for sale is not well understood.

For now, Deb and Andrika can update the draft by deleting the listed tentative unknowns and instead create an “other” category of $1,000 to cover all unknown Board-related expenses.
Policy & Bylaw: Proposed Policy Rewrite D11 – Board Code of Conduct (proposal)
· Kurt initiated discussion about bullet five in the Code of Ethics. He wondered about how broadly “disputed” could be interpreted in the statement that “directors shall not discuss disputed or confidential corporate actions, policies, or issues with co-op members, employees, or the general public unless all directors agree that such information is no longer confidential.”
Other language makes it more clear that the statement is about legal disputes, but Kurt wondered if the statement could be interpreted as preventing the Board from discussing operational grievances and concerns with Co-op members, employees, or the general public.
Andrika said she felt comfortable with current language. Other language in the bullet specifies the issues that are subject to confidentiality. The group agreed that this concern could be taken up later, and perhaps the Policy & Bylaw Committee can research the national standard for this topic.

· The group reviewed the proposed addition regarding how the Board will respond to directors who miss meetings without giving advance notice.
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will move the proposed addition from Part I-Code of Ethics to Part II-Code of Conduct (after the second bullet) and reword the language to fit the opening of that section.
Policy & Bylaw: liability language (proposal/discussion)
The committee drafted language regarding directors’ and officers’ insurance: “The GM shall not fail to provide directors’ and officers’ insurance for Co-op board members, and the Co-op will be responsible for any premiums, deductibles or associated expenses.”
It was difficult to find the appropriate policy for this language. The committee suggested policies B8, C1, and D2 as contenders.
Motion to insert the committee’s draft language regarding directors’ and officers’ insurance into Policy B9 as the 12th/last bullet and approve the revised policy, seconded, passed 5-0.
CDS/CBLD contract renewal (proposal)
Andrika recommended that the Board renew its contract with CDS Consulting. This service currently costs $5,000 annually and provides the Board with ongoing support for governance. This has given the Board access to consultant Todd Wallace; the executive committee connects with him in a monthly phone call, and he also is available as needed when issues arise. Todd also facilitates a one-day retreat each year.
Colette noted that his support has been extremely helpful, especially during the time between permanent GMs.

Motion to renew contract, seconded, passed 5-0
Todd wants to set the date for the Board’s spring retreat. May 18th may be the best of the options. 
Elections update (report)
Kurt reported that the Board application packets are available at the Co-op’s customer service desk. Three 3-year positions are open; recruitment of quality candidates is encouraged.
Board self-evaluation (report)
Andrika said it’s time for directors to assess their work on the Board. Beginning last year, the self-evaluation was made more efficient with a rubric derived from other co-ops’ materials.

Action: Directors should complete their evaluations and send them to Joan by Dec. 20.

Action: Joan will compile the evaluations, both the rubric and qualitative feedback, for Andrika.

Publicity (agenda addition)
Bill passed around Donal Wilkinson’s letter to the editor published in the Moscow-Pullman Daily News and two articles about Co-op events in the Inland 360 magazine. He noted the advertising value of the space the two articles filled and said those articles were likely read by many people. He suggested that the new GM do more to increase positive media publicity and display the results in the store.

It was noted that this idea is appropriate to suggest, but it is not a directive to the GM.
Management salaries (agenda addition)
The Board has decided to disclose the GM’s salary as part of an effort to demonstrate the fairness of the salary. Melinda said she is very comfortable with people knowing her salary.

To date, the Board does not know what Co-op managers make. Some work is needed to better understand the existing pay structure and to establish a policy that guides the hierarchy of wages. This could lead to an established salary range for the GM. The Board agreed that this research and work is needed before other salaries and wages are disclosed. The Board also is planning to establish a more structured process for the annual evaluation of the GM.

Action: The Executive Committee and Melinda will discuss staff and management salaries and how to involve staff input; their initial ideas will be shared as part of January’s Study and Engagement session on this subject.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW
Newsletter Assignments

Andrika will write about the Board retreat for January’s newsletter
Kurt and Bill will create an elections timeline for January’s newsletter
Bill will write about store salaries/wages for the February newsletter 

Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
Kurt and Andrika will represent the Board at the Jan. 12 BWB
Executive Session: GM Team Bonuses
Meeting adjourned at 8:52 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, January 8, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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